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Innovation and Leadership

Professor Reuben Rose,
Dean, Faculty of Veterinary Science

Just before Christmas, the class of 1950 met for their 50 year reunion and
it was a privilege for me to share their memories and hear their stories.

This was the first large graduating year (more than
100 graduates) after the Second World War, with many
ex-servicemen as part of the post-war intake. At that
time, the Sydney Faculty was the only veterinary
school in Australia or New Zealand and the 1950
graduates went on to have a huge influence on animal
health in Australia. Graduates of the 1950 class were
actively involved in initiating the brucellosis and
tuberculosis eradication schemes, providing academic
leadership in veterinary schools and setting up
practices in rural and urban areas where veterinary
services had not previously existed. As I heard about
the important roles played by this group of
veterinarians, I was struck by an unstated but what I
regard as extremely significant role for our Faculty: to
foster and develop leadership and innovation in
veterinary science.

In the business community there is now widespread
recognition that the development of leadership skills is
an essential business strategy. Leadership development
and innovation are two of the critical areas of
investment for our Faculty, as we adapt to a very
different higher education environment. Our future
success and that of the profession will depend on our

ability to compete globally and adapt our traditional
skills to new areas. Our new curriculum, which
emphasises a broader range of abilities than the former
curriculum, has been enthusiastically endorsed by Year
1 students, who have confronted a range of complex
communication and planning issues early in their
course. We have also initiated a leadership
development program for senior veterinary students,
supported by Pfizer that emphasises areas such as the
capacity to work in teams, strategic thinking,
communication and project management. These

skills also are being actively developed within the
Faculty itself.

At a recent workshop that I facilitated at the annual
meeting of Rural Land Protection Board
veterinarians, these types of skills were identified as
crucial ones for veterinarians working with
production animals in the future. There was agreement
that future success would depend on veterinarians
having a holistic view of agriculture, epidemiological
and business skills, knowledge of information systems
and their application to production animals,
communication, extension and conflict resolution
skills, understanding of economics and production

systems applied to world trade and an understanding
of key environmental issues. In the information age,
the ability to adapt to change, provide leadership and
innovation will be core competencies.

Our Faculty seeks a leadership position in the key
areas of animal health and welfare to provide a new
context for veterinarians seeking roles in the global
knowledge economy as well as the emotional health
of society. We need to continually examine trends
and lead and adapt our undergraduate and graduate
programmes.

In 2000, the Faculty and the Veterinary Science
Foundation has done extensive strategic thinking to
plan for the future. 2001 is the sesquicentenary

(150 years) of the University of Sydney and 90 years
of continuous production of internationally
recognised graduates of our Faculty. I believe that it is
time to look forward to position the Faculty and the
veterinary profession for the next 100 years. It is clear
that simply relying on government support will not
allow the Faculty to continue the spirit of knowledge
creation and innovation in veterinary science, essential
for the future of the profession.



Innovation and Leadership (continued from front page)

The revitalised Veterinary Science Foundation will
assist our strategy of leadership and innovation via six
major initiatives identified as a result of our planning.
These will require substantial external funding and
support and we intend to embark on a major
fundraising campaign in 2001. In summary our major
projects include:

* A new Small Animal Medical Centre at the Sydney
Campus. This project, our number one priority, seeks
to develop a new world-class small animal centre to
promote education and training focussed on high
quality care of companion animals. Initiatives will
include building of a specialist feline centre, a critical
care centre, a radiation/oncology centre, a surgical
skills centre and an upgraded diagnostic imaging
centre, with CT or MRI capabilities.

* A new Large Animal Medical Centre at the Camden
Campus. This initiative seeks to develop a state-of-
the-art equine centre providing diagnostic and
treatment facilities to support the horse industry via

education, postgraduate training and knowledge
creation.

* Development of a Teaching Innovation Unit -
facilities and personnel to develop innovative teaching
and learning material, including material delivered
"on line", to support student learning and curriculum
improvements.

* Establishment of a Wildlife Health and Conservation
Centre. This new centre will enhance knowledge,
understanding and medical treatment of native
animals. The Centre will be based at the Camden
Campus.

* Development of a Production Animal Health Unit.
Key issues facing the production animal industries in
the future will revolve around certification of quality
of product and freedom from disease. This unit will
position the Faculty for new opportunities in food
safety, epidemiology and international trade.

» Support for a Veterinary Research Unit. The Faculty
has a long tradition of leadership in animal science
research, particularly reproduction, immunology,

Veterinary Students and the Olympic Experience Aranne Lowe

Memories of the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games are still
fresh. It was an exciting and colourful time, capturing
international attention and highlighting Australia. A
handful of veterinary students from Years II -V were
privileged to be selected as veterinary assistants to the
Veterinary clinic at Horsley Park, the equestrian venue.

The Sydney University students included Merrin
Hicks, Lesley Hawson, Robin Bell, Fiona Napier, Lisa
James, Jenny Smith, Marcus Serrano, Kate Ireland,
Rebecca Jenner, Arianne Lowe, Francette Geraghty
and Mark Schembri.

Four students from the University of Melbourne, and
one from the University of Cambridge were also
involved in the equine clinic.

Organisation for student participation began last year,
coordinated by Dr Jennie Hodgson. Training started in
September of 1999 with the International Three-Day
Event held as a trial in the lead up to the Olympics.
Students worked in the ten-minute box, becoming
tamiliar with the routine and timing that would be so
important in 2000. The Olympics still loomed distant
in the future, but the buzz of the helicopters overhead

Fun and Games

#
Well, the "best Olympic Games ever" are now over,
and we have all settled back into our post Olympic
lives. However, a few members of staff, and 12
veterinary students, at the University of Sydney have
some unique memories of the Games and, in
particular, their time spent at the Equestrian Events.

The veterinary coordinator for the Sydney Olympics
was Dr Nigel Nichols (from Quirindi Veterinary
Hospital), who organised a purpose built clinic,
located in the Sydney International Equestrian
Centre, to house a state-of-art veterinary hospital.
The team of volunteer veterinarians manning the
hospital came from the USA, the UK and many
different Australian states. They ran the equine
hospital, as well as assisting the veterinarians of the
individual equestrian teams from around the world.

The hospital was functional from the time the first of
the 260 horses flew into Australia (4 weeks before the
Games began) to the last day of events, a total of 6

was a reminder that this was going to be an event under
the international spotlight.

These students were soon back at Horsley Park in
August this year, helping with international horse
arrivals for quarantine prior to the opening ceremony.
The animals were a stunning sight, as were the
container loads of equipment that accompanied each
team. It was a fascinating experience watching the
veterinary clinic evolve from its quarantine role to the
treatment arena on competition days. The clinic was an
enormous, green bubble structure complete with state
of the art equipment. Students were on site 24 hours a
day, with two people on each 8 hour shift. Up to 260
horses were monitored hourly on the night shift.

The official responsibilities of the veterinary assistants
included having a thorough knowledge of equestrian
sport, working within a large team, customer service,
assistance to athletes, maintaining a clean and functional
area and a thorough knowledge of drugs that could be
administered in the lead up to competition time.

It was an exciting venue and work area. The individual
and team cross country days were a hive of activity,

Jennie Hodgson

weeks. Thus, the time commitment for this group of
veterinary volunteers was considerable. Professor
David Hodgson, from the University Veterinary
Centre Camden, assisted in the clinic on weekends
and during the equestrian events.

Jennie at the Olympics

nutrition and genetics. Our future as a Faculty
depends on our capacity to be research leaders,
attracting competitive research grants. The focus of
funds would be to support postdoctoral fellow and
PhD students to undertake relevant research.

This is an ambitious project list but I believe that we
must think expansively to ensure the future of the
veterinary profession. The desire for knowledge -
particularly how to find and utilise information
effectively - will be an increasingly valuable
commodity. More and more, knowledge and learning
will be created through partnerships. We will seek to
do this with the community of veterinary
practitioners as well as major corporations who are in
the business of knowledge creation and innovation,
with an international focus.

I am excited about the task ahead of us and will
provide further details in the next issue of
Roundhouse.

Vet students at the Olympic Vet Centre

particularly in the ten minute box where students
helped obtain vitals, maintained records of the
compulsory veterinary checks, and monitored the
timing. At the end of the day it was also a very social
environment!

After the preparation, security clearances, bomb checks
and training for the event, it was a flash of excitement
that finished almost as quickly as it began. The Sydney
2000 Olympics have left memories for each of us.
These students were privileged to not only have access
to fantastic facilities but to also work with world class
equine specialists from all corners of the globe. It was
an inspirational experience, working with talented
veterinarians, horses and riders.

The diagnostic laboratory, situated within the
veterinary hospital, also involved Sydney University
personnel.

The pathologists and technicians from the University
Veterinary Centre Camden (Jennie Hodgson, Allan
Kessell, Kate Bosward and Denise Oliff) and Angela
Begg of the Scone Veterinary Diagnostic Laboratory
managed the laboratory for the duration of the
Games. It was a hectic time, and many a day was
submerged in blood samples, tracheal washes, and the
occasional joint fluid sample. However, there was also
ample time to observe some of the world's elite
equestrian athletes and their riders. Meeting and
working with the volunteer and team vets was a
highlight for the laboratory staff.

It was a time that all involved will remember with
great fondness. And seeing first hand the Three Day
Event team win gold for the third time is something
we will always remember!!!



Jill Maddison

The Veterinary Science Foundation has been operational for approximately nine months. In that time
we have achieved several milestones. We now have an office, located in the JD Stewart Building
which has facilitated the day to day functioning of the Foundation. Our web site has been developed
(www.vetsci.usyd.edu.au/foundation) and launched. There is still a lot of work to do on it but the most
important aspect, a class contact list and chat room for our graduating class of 2000, is an integral

part of the site.

The Foundation has developed and refined its five
year vision and one year business plan to compliment
the vision for the Faculty that has been developed by
the Dean and Faculty members. The VSF is
committed to assisting the Faculty achieve its vision.

Activities during the year that have been organised by
the Foundation to build and strengthen the Faculty's
relationship with its alumni, the veterinary industry
and our Faculty Friends have included Vet Week in
August, a thank you BBQ for practitioners who host
our students for extramural clinical practical work and
a dinner for benefactors and Friends of the Faculty.
Events in the planning stages include a Pet Fancy
Dress Party to launch the Pet Health Trust and the
Alumni Dinner on March 17th (all alumni will
receive a personal invitation in February).

Vet Week

Vet Week was hosted by the Veterinary Science
Foundation for the faculty from August 9th-11th and
was magnificently supported by industry. ABC
Radio Science Show presenter Dr Robyn Williams
opened the event with an exploration of the
remarkably warm bond between humans and their
pets. "They are not child substitutes," Dr Williams
joked. In contrast to faithful and comparatively clean
pets, "children are repulsive things. They spend the
first seven years mewling, puking and pooing and the
next 10 years demanding things which are either
impossible or illegal."

Other guest speakers included faculty alumni
Professor Graham Mitchell, University medallist and
an Officer in the Order of Australia; Julie
Summerfield, presenter of television show Pets
Behaving Badly; veterinary practitioner, actor and
author Tony Sheldon; a youth ambassador for
development in Thailand, Natasha Lees; Warwick
Lamb, who has established a large multi-person
specialist practice in Sydney and veterinarian Michele
Cotton who ran a small animal practice in Saudi
Arabia.

Gold sponsors, Bayer Animal Health and Ralston
Purina and Silver sponsors, Hills, Intervet, Lyppards
and the Postgraduate Foundation participated in a

A New Structure for

The Faculty has been giving a lot of thought to how
we can be most effective i our organisational
structure, given diminishing resources. After
considerable discussion and planning, in December
2000, we decided to abolish the former departments
and become a single school Faculty. The aim of the
restructuring is to focus our assets and improve our
management systems. The new structure will have the
following benefits:

Removes all departimental barriers and hence
maximises the opportunities for physical and financial
resources to be allocated so as to optimise the
teaching, research and community service activities of
the Faculty.

magnificent trade display in the Veterinary Science
Conference Centre that allowed our students to gain
turther knowledge (and goodies) about each
company's products and services. Bronze sponsors,
Novartis, VetMed, AVA NSW, Merial, Guild Insurance,
The Veterinarian and CSL supported a variety of
prizes for student competitions including art work,
cartoons, music and creative writing. Pewter sponsors
Virbac and Boehringer Ingelheim were also generous
in their support of Vet Week.

Family and friends of student prize winners attended
an Awards ceremony which was followed by an
inspirational JD Stewart Memorial Oration from
Prof. Graham Mitchell AO whose theme was "From
Vet School to Collins Street - a pilgrims progress".
Prof. Mitchell is recognised as one of Australia's
leading biological scientists. To add to the numerous
honours he has received during his illustrious career
(including being appointed an Officer in the Order of
Australia for services to science) he received the
magnificent JD Stewart memorial bust created by
another alumnus, Bill Chalmers. The oration was
generously supported by Guild Insurance.

Other activities included the Staff vs Student Debate.
The proposition for the debate was "In animals,
stiffness is a good thing". The staff team, who were
forced to take the affirmative side, consisted of
Reuben Rose, Paul Hopwood and Jill Maddison.
They valiantly attempted to win over a completely
biased student audience and despite presenting what
was clearly the superior argument, failed to win the

debate judged by audience acclamation.

Students at the Vet Week 2000 Industry Display

* Facilitates our administrative arrangements in
relation to finance and general administration to
ensure that the Faculty operates as efficiently as
possible.

¢ Provides the maximum flexibility to form groups of
like-minded staff who wish to collaborate in research
or some other activity:

» Enables the Dean to be more externally focused to
promote the interests of the Faculty in the University
community, to research-funding bodies, and to
external supporters and alumni.

The new structure is organised around the core

functions of the Faculty: teaching, research, staft and

o
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VET WEEK 2000

| Bayer

The “Care for Your Pet” race car at Vet Week 2000

A dog obedience demonstration was another highlight
of Vet Week as well as a stunning performance of
medieval music by several first year students. As Prof.
Rose commented - "In my day vet students didn't
even know how to spell medieval music, let alone play
it!" A more contemporary form of musical
entertainment was provided by student band Penny
and the Vets at the Vet Soc barbecue (sponsored by
AVA NSW) following an auction to raise money for
the John Mercer student scholarship fund. Glen Shea
had generously offered to shave off his hair and beard
if sufficient funds were raised but unfortunately the
magic amount was not reached.

Vet Week is a unique opportunity for the Faculty

to host several fun and informative events for our
students, veterinarians, industry, and family and friends
and to showcase the Faculty. While, as with all new
programs, the actual format of Vet Week needs some
fine tuning to maximise the benefits and interest for
all participants, we look forward to Vet Week 2001.

Extramural “thank you" BBQ

The "Thank You BBQ" for practices that host our
fourth and fifth year students during their extramural
prac work was held in November. Kindly sponsored
by Bayer Animal Health, the guest speaker was Chris
Clarke, an alumnus of our Faculty who has made a
seriously successful career as a business advisor and
speaker. After enjoying a gourmet BBQ at the
Veterinary Science Conference Centre, Chris
informed, entertained and challenged us all with his
presentation entitled "Successful practice on the edge
of chaos - an examination of some of the key success
factors in a rapidly changing world." The Faculty is
indebted to the role that practitioners play in the
education of our students and the BBQ was a small
token of our appreciation for their efforts.

The 2001 Veterinary Alumni Dinner

Saturday March 17th, 7.30 pm
The Great Hall, The University of Sydney
Guest speaker: Peter Fitzsimons
MC: David Church
Enquiries: 9351 8026

Proudly supported by Provet

the Faculty of Veterinary Science

students, general administration and clinics. Teaching,
research and staft and students have Associate Deans
appointed to oversee these areas across the Faculty,
general administration is supervised by the Faculty
Manager. The clinics at Sydney and Camden have a
General Manager who commenced in early January
2001 and has a backeround in financial management.
This group, together with the Dean and Pro-Dean,
will run the day-to-day operations of the Faculty. We
are confident that the new structure will place the
Faculty in a strong position to provide professional
leadership and to meet our core function: producing
high quality veterinary graduates and new
information.




1950 GRADUAIES REUNION  rexuttertetd s sin cee

This is the chapel - here my son

Your father thought the thoughts of youth
And heard the words that one by one
The touch of life has turned to truth

These famous words of Sir Henry Newbolt may have
epitomised the reunion of the veterinary graduates of
1950, meeting after half a century on the once
hallowed ground of the horse surgery lawns now
occupied by the splendid new Veterinary Conference
Centre.

The graduating year of 1950 had 94 survivors from a
post-war group, which at its peak contained 125
students and severely strained the staff, premises and
logistical resources of the Faculty. At that time it had
to cope with all undergraduates from Australia and
New Zealand.

Advancing years have unfortunately claimed an unfair
proportion of the graduates, most of whom were
mature-age returned servicemen. Nevertheless, an
enthusiastic 58, including partners, came from New
South Wales, Queensland, Victoria, South Australia and
New Zealand to meet and reminisce at the Vet School
on 11 December. Between them they represented
about 2000 years of veterinary experience.

Dean Reuben Rose eloquently led the Faculty's
presentation on the new order of things following
Associate Professor Paul Canfield's account of
historical milestones particularly pertinent to the
assembly. Perhaps impertinently, he supplied us with

1950 Graduation Reunion

Jim attended the 50 year reunion on December
11th and replied to the Toast to the Staff - these
are the notes he made for the reply which form
a wonderful summary and tribute to the
achievements of that illustrious year.

Replying to the toast The Staft is a pleasure but also a
firm duty as I think I am the only one of them
present. Clunies Ross died at sixty, Carne at ninety,
Gunn somewhere in between, Jim Steel died in
harness in Melbourne, far too young. Other who
have passed away include Bob Bain, Hec Geddes,
Jimmy Newcombe, -but this is getting morbid. Dick
Webb, whom I see occasionally, is over ninety, Hughie
Gordon about the same; Doug Blood must be in his
eighties, and I haven't seen him for five years or so.

I am lucky to have been the kid.

Now I want to say a few words about your year and
some, at least, of you. Most of you entered the front
door of the Vet school for the first time in March
1946. It may interest you to know that I preceded
you, as a new staft member only a month or so before
that date. I was still wearing the uniform of an
RAAF officer and I had a great deal to learn before I
stood before you in the pathology laboratory and the
PM. room. Your year was the largest I ever taught
there were about 104 names, and we had had to
enlarge the path lab.

our official exam records which made us realise our
good fortune through the years at the hands of
compassionate examiners. Dr Jill Maddison, Director
of the Veterinary Science Foundation, outlined plans
for the future for new buildings and resources
desperately needed by the Faculty to maintain its
place as a world leader in veterinary science delivery.
The Veterinary Science Foundation graciously assisted
in the publication costs of the CVs prepared by and
sent to all 1950 graduates we could track down. These
should represent a treasure trove of anecdotes and
folklore for future veterinary historians.

A brief tour of the precinct, thoughtfully led by staft
members, was followed by lunch at the Centre.

Notes for the 1950 class reunion

I have no doubt that we must have taught you
something, and something worthwhile, judging by the
only slightly exaggerated mini-autobiographies in this
valuable book. I have read it from cover to cover.

I must say that the individual articles are a good deal
more interesting than were your pathology
examination papers, at least as far as I can remember
them.

I would like to attempt a partial synthesis of your
achievements, especially exploits in northern Australia,
in relation to pleuropneumonia, brucellosis and TB. I
do not remember whether there were pleuro
outbreaks in NSW when you were students- but I
suspect that there were and that we would have
shown you fresh lesions in lungs from Homebush
abattoirs. It was just as well, for it was not long after
graduation that Dave Mahoney found himself in the
field dealing with outbreaks in Queensland and N.T.

Bryan Woolcock found himself in a similar situation
in Queensland and saw the last pleuro case there. He
went on to manage the BTEC program in that huge
and cattle-populous state.

Others of you were similarly blooded in the southern
states. A few years later, some of you worked with me
in the Territory and made huge contributions to the
success of the eradication campaign, which itself led
directly to formation of the Commonwealth & States

Veterinary Committee, and later to the Bureau of
Animal Health.

Goff Letts was the first among equals- as Assistant
DAL, later DAL, CVO, and so on. He made a major
contribution in opening up the feral cattle & buffalo

The final highlight and piece de resistance of the day
was the Reunion Dinner, held at St Andrews College.
Dusty Rhodes proposed the toast to the University to
which Reuben Rose responded. Bill Pryor toasted the
staff to which Jim Whittem responded with a toast to
the 1950 year. Veterinarian, Bill Porges, now Principal
of St Andrews had welcomed the guests and facilitated
the dinner arrangements.

An extraordinary and unexpected finale was the
presentation to each participant of a personalised
portfolio of magnificent drawings of features of the
JD Stewart Building by the Faculty's artist Bozena
Jantulik. This alone will keep the memory of this day
fresh in all our minds.

New Vet Scope for the University Veterinary centre

Victoria and Denny Collins with
their dogs Toby and Lily and Prof
Reuben Rose. Denny and Vicki
donated $10, 000 through T-shirt
sales for the Vet scope (pictured).
A vital piece of equipment for
the University Veterinary Centre..
Thankyou for your wonderful
generosity.

Jim Whittem

problems on the sub-coastal plains- which became
important in the BTEC campaign, and was in the
chair- or the field, I am not sure which, when the
last Australian case of CBPP was discovered in a
beast from Carlton Downs or Lejune. Bruce Paine
was also there.

Alf Humble, working in Alice Springs, was the first
colleague who raised the interesting question of
priorities -' Jim you should be eradicating TB, not
pleuro.' He first recognised the size of the problem
on stations like New Crown, in the Alice'Springs
District.

Barry Hart, working on Rockhampton Downs, was
the first colleague to recognise clinical brucellosis
on the Barkly Tableland, long before BTEC evolved.
He deserves a monument.

Last but not least, after my time in the territory, Bill
Gee became CVO there, and began a career of
veterinary public service which culminated in
leadership of the BAH and successful conclusion to
the BTEC campaign.

In summary, members of the 1950 graduating class
have left their mark on this nation in animal health
and public health. Cattle exports are no longer
plagued with restrictions due to major bovine diseases,
while in the human population undulant fever and
Potts disease have disappeared. As my friend Frank
Mulhearn of the USDA put it 'where have all the
hunchbacks gone'

Ladies and gentlemen, I salute the 1950 graduating
class.




during the winter period.

results identified that a

Preliminary
percentage of the Australian dogs and cats studied, had evidence
of flea infestation.

Preliminary results'

uring the winter of 2000, thirty-three
D veterinary clinics throughout Australia
worked with Merial to survey the incidence of fleas
on dogs and cats. The aim was to establish the
proportion of cats and dogs with flea burdens

surprisingly large

% of pets with fleas and/or flea dirt
Dogs Cats
Victoria 38% 52%
Western Australian 36% 56%
New South Wales 55% 75%
South Australia 28% 62%
Queensland 75% 77%

leading up to the flea examination.

FRONTLINE

The flea and tick protection veterinarians trust most.

To be eligible for inclusion in the study, pets must not have received a flea treatment during 8 weeks

1. Merial data on file. 2. Penaliggon, J., Shaw, SE., and Gautier, P. (1997) Winter prevalence of flea infestation and flea allergy
dermatitis in cats and dogs in Great Britain and Ireland. Proc 14th Congress ESVD-ECVD, Pisa, Italy. 3. Meo, N.J., Dunavent, B.B.,
Keister, D.M., Romano, M.N., and Jeannin, P.H. (1997) A comparison of the flea control efficacy of FRONTLINE Top Spot against
a combination of Adams and Program flea products in the dog and cat ( Interim report ). Proc Am Ass Vet Parasitol, Reno, Nevada.

Merial acknowledges and thanks all the clinicians throughout Australia who assisted us with the survey.

Merial Australia Pty Ltd, Level 6, 79 George Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (ACN 071 187 285).
®FRONTLINE is a registered trademark of Merial Limited. ©2001 Merial Limited. All rights reserved. FRLN-01-004

Merial survey demonstrates winter flea prevalence

These results indicate that
cats are a major source of
fleas and contribute
significantly to household
flea infestations. This is
consistent with research
from both the UK?® and
Japan®, where cats were
found to be more likely
than dogs to carry flea
burdens during winter.

As the cooler months
approach, it is important to
remind clients that fleas
continue to pose a major
challenge to both dogs and cats.
FRONTLINE® kills fleas fast and keeps on
killing fleas for at least a month, even if
pets get wet.

Adze 1264/01

The first year experience

The year 2000 has been an exciting milestone for
the Sydney University Veterinary Science course.
As first year vet students in the year 2000 we
have had the privilege of experiencing a
curriculum that has been redesigned to meet the
changing expectations and skills demanded of
the modern veterinarian.

The focus of the new course has shifted away from
traditional and increasingly outdated pure science
subjects towards a more practical approach. For year
one, this has meant the end of physics, a revamped
and relatively pain-free approach to biochemistry, and
the introduction of clinically relevant (and interesting)
courses such as Professional Practice. The introduction
of veterinary physiology as a first year subject means
that we are learning to make relevant clinical
observations about the animals we encounter.

In first semester, we found ourselves conducting a
clinical study on core temperature and heart rate of
dogs in various veterinary contexts. This exposure to
the real world was a consistent and much appreciated

feature of our experience as "vetlings". Due to the

“First year students of the new-improved curriculum fall naturally into
joyful pose during an animal husbandry prac class at Camden”

Anne Quain and Tanya Grassi

Herculean efforts of Henry Collins, numerous urban
practices had the dubious pleasure of introducing us
to the cocktail of communication issues, client and
staff relations, business matters and fiddly little
accounting details that is professional life. At the same
time, we were able to witness events ranging from the
expression of the humble anal gland to major
reconstructive surgery. Despite, or perhaps because of,
some hair-raising moments, the overall consensus was
that exposure to "real-life" practices was invaluable.

Meanwhile, back in the lecture theatre, we were
educated and entertained by a series of eminent guest
speakers including Bill Gee, Larry Vogelnest, Leanne
Begg and Chief Veterinarian for the RSPCA, Mark
Lawrie. Expert speakers also abounded in the new-
look biochemistry component, coordinated by Dr
Paul Sheehy. The clinical emphasis of this otherwise
potentially dry course was appreciated by students.

The "Cellular Biology of disease, therapy and
performance" lecture series featured nothing less than
inspired problem-based approaches by Dr David
Church (on diabetes), Dr Laurent Rivory (on doping
vs therapeutics), Dr Merran Govindir (anesthesia),
and others.

“These young ladies and gentlemen are none other than
Vet | students, looking like a million dollars (and hoping
one day to earn it) at the annual Vet Ball”

Another welcome change to the curriculum has been
the introduction of a formal animal welfare
component, allowing students the opportunity to
research and form opinions about welfare issues under
the guidance of recently appointed animal ethicist, Dr
Cathy Schuller.

Whilst devouring the fruits of curricular change, our
year also continues to enjoy those staples that
nourished our predecessors. Summer days frolicking in
the paddocks at Camden, allergenic days collecting
agronomic specimens, hours freezing in the anatomy
lab, and neuron-depleting nights at Bar-B-Grog
appear resistant to even the most zealous members of
the curriculum task force.

We look forward to the second year of the new-
improved course, particularly upcoming features such
as Veterinary Conservation Biology and (if we've not
been duped!) an exciting new look at the
biochemistry of nutrition.

The prognosis: So far, the guinea pigs are thriving, and
their future looks bright!




Award for Faculty and Industry Collaboration

It may be of interest for Roundhouse readers to know
that the Faculty of Veterinary Science and Novogen
received a national award recently from the Business
Higher Education Round Table (BHERT) - a Federal
Government initiative to promote collaboration
between universities and private industry.
Applications were sought earlier this year and were
judged by an experienced panel of judges under the
chairmanship of Professor Leon Mann, Pratt Family
Chair in Leadership and Decision Making, University
of Melbourne and President of the Australian
Academy of the Social Sciences.

The University of Sydney and Novogen Limited won

The RW.Gee Prize

The graduates of the year two thousand were the first
group of students eligible to compete for a new prize
generously donated by Dr Bill Gee for the best
performance in animal welfare. The prize is awarded
on an aggregate mark of academic performance in
subjects considered high in animal welfare content
and an essay which demonstrates originality, quality of
research and contribution to an understanding of
current developments in animal welfare in Australia.
The prize will be awarded annually to a final year
student for the next five years.

This year the essays covered a diversity of areas, from a
very topical account of equine health and wellbeing
during the Olympic three-day event to the on-going
controversy of the live export trade. The winner for
2000 was Sharon Roche (pictured below) who
graduated with first class honours and submitted an
essay titled 'Battery Cages and Alternative Layer
Housing Systems: Has the debate been finally caged?'
Like many students enrolling in a veterinary degree
these days, Dr Roche said "animal welfare was the
primary reason for my commitment towards a career
in veterinary science". Dr Roche, who will be an
excellent advocate for animal welfare, has a strong
message for the veterinary profession. She says, "the
profession needs to show more involvement and
leadership in animal welfare issues. Unfortunately this
has not always been the case." Dr Roche sees
involvement in animal welfare issues as important for
retaining society's respect and believes the profession
should grasp opportunities to publicly voice support
for animals and promote a 'caring' image. The chance
to do so recently presented itself when the media cast
its spotlight on the issue of layer hens and the live
export of animals.

But aside from the ethical responsibilities that
veterinarians should have towards animals there is
another more pragmatic reason why it is in their
interests to speak out. According to Dr Roche
championing the cause of animal welfare may actually

in the category "For Outstanding Achievement in
Collaborative R&D: Turnover less than $50m per
annum and Project/Program more than 3 years
in train.

The title of the project was "Pharmaceuticals Based
on Isoflavones and their Human Phenolic Hormone
Derivatives". The project represents a partnership
between the University of Sydney and the Australian
publicly-listed company Novogen Limited.

The aim of this alliance is to explore pharmaceutical
development opportunities presented by the discovery

by Cathy Schuller, Animal Welfare Lecturer

improve the earning capacity of the profession
especially as companion animals practice is becoming
more important and clients seek out veterinarians
who demonstrably care for animals.

Graduates these days have a legitimate concern about
the relatively poor financial rewards that will be
offered to them compared to members of other
professions and those in less-skilled areas of
employment. Dr Roche argues that if we improve the
'value' of animals by publicly reinforcing an ethical
regard for them, then by association the profession
will be more highly valued by the community. She
argues that veterinarians in the UK have better
conditions and command more respect because
greater concern is shown for animal welfare in that
country.

Dr Gee agiees that concern for the wellbeing of
animals is the true essence of veterinary science.
Furthermore, once trained, he says, " A competent
veterinarian accepts the responsibility for animal
welfare as a community expectation."

He congratulates the Faculty of Veterinary Science for
publicly demonstrating a high regard for the welfare
of animals.

The award of such a generous prize, by one of the
professions most eminent members, signals that animal

welfare has come of age and has earned academic

respectability.

Cathy Schuller, Reuben Rose, Sharon Roche and Bill Gee at the
Veterinary Science Graduation

of estrogenic compounds in plants and their role as
substrates for the production of phenolic hormones
within the human body. The discovery that the
isoflavone-derived human phenolic hormones
represent an entirely new class of human hormones
has been a breakthrough in human health.

Tony English has been promoted to Associate Professor

Glenn Shea, Paul McGreevy and Kym Abbot have
been promoted to senior lecturer

Phil Moses is currently Head of Service for Small
Animal Surgery

Malcom France is on secondment as Director of
Laboratory Animal Services, replacing Bob Ratcliffe

Jim Gooden, Beven Miller and Deirdre Pudney
have retired

Daria Love was awarded the RIRDC-Vetsearch
Eguine Researcher of the Year

Geraldine Hunt was awarded from Australian Small
Animal Veterinary Association Distinguished Scientific
Contribution Award

David Church has been appointed to the Chair of
Small Animal Medicine and Surgery at the Royal
Veterinary College, London. David, Jill and Thomas
depart for the UK early April.

Some Tips for Practice
from Dr Douglas Bryden

At the graduation ceremony for the class of 2000,
held on December 19, Dr Douglas Bryden, the
former Director of the Post Graduate Foundation
in Veterinary Science, gave the occasional address.
Dr Bryden provided some helpful tips for success
in practice:

* Making decisions - you will find that it is the
making of decisions and being accountable for the
actions which flow from these decisions, which is
the key to professional and personal growth.

* Invest in yourself - continued learning is a way
of life. You also need to record your cases well
with detailed documentation.

* Keep a daily diary and watch what happens to
your life. Just a general comment on your thoughts
and feelings about the day just drawing to a close
will have amazing results.

* Seek and accept help - be ready to seek and
accept help from colleagues and from others who
have something to contribute. To refer a case is to
learn to fill gaps in your knowledge.

* Be a good listener - listen carefully to your
clients and patients, who can teach you many
things.

* Keep an eye on the big picture - the
implications of your decisions can be far reaching.

* Think for yourself - you will be bombarded with
many sources of information. However, finally you
must make the decision yourself. You are
responsible for the work that you do.
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